MVCC PA Executive Board Meeting 

          August 29, 2002

(Approved Oct. 3, 2002)

Present: Present: Pres. Ellis Searles, Marie Czarnecki, Mike Donaruma, Sam Drogo, Art Friedberg, Gene Militello, Bill Perrotti, Luther Riedel, Dennis Rahn, and Mike Sewall. Also Cynthia Villanti, newsletter editor. Colleen Kehoe Robinson, Debbie Otis, and Jim Smirtic were unable to attend.
1. Approval of 5/30/02 minutes

Motion to approve with corrections Korn to Corn and Regional Director to T Ed. Director:

Mike Sewall

Gene Militello

Carried unanimously.

2. President’s report

a) LAP “camp” (7/22-25)

Pres. Searles, Mike Donaruma, Gene Militello, Beverly Quist, and Cynthia Villanti attended and gathered many valuable ideas for implementing our grant from other locals who were completing their grants. PA member Greg Sydoriw and his wife were highlighted as Friends of Education for their outstanding work in fundraising for the Westmoreland Sports Boosters. The LAP budget has been prepared and submitted to Jim Henck, our NYSUT Rep, for critique. Jim had only one comment: “It’s great!” 

b) NYSUT Endorsements Conference  (8/12-8/13)

Pres. Searles attended and learned NYSUT’s process for endorsements: NYSUT chooses bills on NYSUT issues and examines the voting record of candidates on the state and federal levels. NYSUT has endorsed Sherwood Boehlert, Bill McGee, Ray Meier, Nancy Larraine Hoffman, RoAnn Destito, Marc Butler, and David Townsend. David Townsend requested the PA endorsement. Our local can’t endorse on the state level, but the PA offered support in other ways, such as working phone banks.

c) Fundraiser for RoAnn Destito, State Assembly (8/29)

Pres. Searles and Mike Sewall will attend. NYSUT buys tickets for local and state offices.

d) Fundraiser for Ralph Eannace, County Legislator(9/12)

NYSUT will also buy tickets for this. Eannace has been supportive of our budget increase. Also, the Oneida County Board of Legislators had no objections to increasing our budget, even though no other county agency received an increase this year. The PA’s effort in educating the OCBOL has been effective. PAnorama will feature the Educator’s Meet Legislators program.

e) Union/Community Counselor Training Program

In view of the LAP grant and our Community Outreach initiatives, and this program’s connection to various social service agencies, Pres. Searles recommended sending two PA members to this weekly training at $35 per person.


Motion to approve:


Bill Perrotti


Art Friedberg


Carried unanimously,

f) Alex Bay NYSUT Regional Conference, 10/18-20

Reservations for 12 members have been made. The board must plan the agenda.

g) Jim Henck introductions

Our new NYSUT rep has met with Negotiations Chair Sam Drogo, Grievance Chair Dennis Rahn, and Pres. Searles. He will attend the PA picnic and come to an Executive Board meeting to see how we operate.

h) Local Presidents’ Council Dinner (6/13)

Pres. Searles attended.

i) Dual credit questionnaire response

The Local Presidents’ Council developed a questionnaire on dual credit for superintendents and college presidents. Pres. Schafer completed the questionnaire, but did not respond to the question on sources of funding. At the state level, local presidents met and are using this questionnaire as a basis for NYSUT locals in the state. They are also developing a Best Practices model. NYSUT legal is looking into how tuition is handled.

j) Union rally at Divine Brothers (6/13)

Several PA members walked the picket line. We received appreciative feedback from the local president.

k) Thank yous 

· from BOCES for PA participation in the Scholarship Golf Tournament

· from Pres. Schafer for PA participation in the Foundation Golf Tournament

l) CNY Labor Council booklet

Our ad with the PA logo appeared prominently in the commemorative booklet honoring Richard Trumka, National AFL-CIO Secretary Treasurer.

3. Treasurer’s report

Treasurer Mike Donaruma reported that the fund balance is $55, 000, but $11,000 is already earmarked for LAP. Also, AFT dues are projected to go up again next year and we may need to use a portion of the balance to cover the increase for members. 

The Audit Committee’s report is being reviewed, and Mike is preparing a response that will be presented to the Executive Board and sent to the committee. There will be a presentation to the Executive Board and a report to the membership.

4. Committee reports

a) Grievance

 Chair Dennis Rahn reported:

Grievance Report

September 2002
1. As a result of grievance activity members have received a letter from Blue Cross/ Blue Shield informing them that there was an error in a previous BC/BS mailing and that we would not be impacted by changes in the drug plan.

2.  A grievance was resolved at Step 1 involving the wording of a reappointment letter, the member’s right to respond, and Association representation in what appears to us to be discipline not reappointment language.

3. At the informal stage a complaint was investigated and hopefully resolved concerning faculty members being made to be in their offices, supposedly for the purpose of advisement, for almost a 35-hour week at the end of Spring Term.

4. A grievance is at Step 1 involving the College assigning three sections to a faculty member during Summer Term and only paying the individual for one assignment. The College claims this was due to small class sizes. The Association maintains that an assignment is an assignment and the language in the contract is clear. 

5. The College designated unit members on the Rome Campus to attend CPR and First Aid Training. Questions have been raised with the College concerning liability, voluntary versus mandated training, risk, job descriptions, etc. “NYSUT Legal” has been asked for assistance in navigating this issue. The mandated training has been postponed at this time. 

6. Several questions were raised involving the creation of a contract for a twelve-month person doing additional duties. The Association seeks to insure that the individual is compensated fairly and knows on what duties evaluation and promotion will be based on. 

7. The College has yet to respond for information on the amount of pro-rated sick leave that a faculty member will be charged. The individual is recovering from surgery and has less than a full load. 

b) Internal Communications

Chair Art Friedberg reported:

· The new deadline for the PA Scholarship is October 30. In the future students will be able to apply on-line. The PA needs to publicize. Discussion. Pres. Searles will check into getting access to all students via e-mail.

· The plaques for the PA Retirement recognition are ordered.

· Cynthia Villanti has updated the website. She says it is very “cool!” 

· Electronic voting will be available in the future. Check out the snappy PA bulletin board on the 3rd floor of PH. Thanks to Cynthia Villanti for a great job. Members of the committee will be assigned to keep up the several bulletin boards.

· There are plans for a video composite of the Educators Meet Legislators series at the OCBOL. This montage will be shown to the membership at a PA meeting and presented to the College Board.

· The new issue of PAnorama will be out shortly.

c) Member Services

Chair and 1st VP Gene Miltello reported:

· The committee has been handing out new member packets.

· Plans are in place for the picnic.  We need RSVPs for an accurate count. Discussion: The reps should contact new hires and new members personally. Should picnic be open to legislators? No, we might miss someone who would be offended. The picnic is meant to be a relaxing social event, not a Political Action initiative.

d) Negotiations

Chair Sam Drogo reported that the Negotiation team has logged at least 163 person hours at the table, not counting preparation time. Now that the county has passed the budget, we are able to seriously address the financial package, The team hopes to have a full report to the membership soon. 

New business

a) Fall semester meeting schedule

3:30 p.m., first Thursday of the month. The president will select a date for the General Membership meeting.

b) LAP budget

Motion to approve $11,550.00:

Mike Sewall

Dennis Rahn

Carried unanimously.

6.  Adjournment.

Respectfully submitted,

Marie Czarnecki, Secretary
